ISSUE BRIEF

Should Individuals Who Identify as Transgender Be Permitted to Serve in the Military?

Peter Sprigg

On June 30, 2016, Secretary of Defense Ash Carter announced that effective the next day, July 1, "transgender Service members may serve openly, and they can no longer be discharged or otherwise separated from the military solely for being transgender individuals." While this policy applies to existing Service members, Secretary Carter also announced that by July 1, 2017, "the services will begin allowing transgender individuals to join the armed forces, assuming they meet accession standards." They will also be eligible for admission to service academies, ROTC, "or any other accession program."¹ The announcement was the (delayed) culmination of a process begun a year earlier, in July 2015, when Carter issued a statement announcing formation of "a working group to study over the next six months the policy and readiness implications of welcoming transgender persons to serve openly."²

Previous policy contained in regulations at least as early as the 1980s did not permit persons who identify as transgender to serve in the U.S. military. A Department of Defense Instruction regarding "Medical Standards," listed a "[h]istory of major abnormalities or defects of the genitalia such as change of sex" as a disqualifying physical condition.³ In 1981, a U.S. District Court upheld the rejection of an Army Reserve officer, under what was then Army Reg. 40-501, Sec. 2-14(s), a male applicant who had undergone sex reassignment surgery and sought acceptance as female. The court accepted the Army's defense of this regulation, which was justified by the concern "that transsexuals would require medical maintenance . . . and that the army would have to acquire the facilities and expertise to treat the endocrinological complications which may stem from the hormone therapy" – factors that "could cause plaintiff to lose excessive duty time and impair [the] ability to serve in all corners of the globe."⁴

Under the same Department of Defense Instruction cited above, under the heading of "Learning, Psychiatric, and Behavioral," conditions that are disqualifying were, "Current or history of psychosexual conditions ... including but not limited to transsexualism ... [and] transvestitism."⁵ While the evolution of this disqualification on psychological grounds has proven more difficult to track, an Air Force physician wrote in a journal article in 1988 that transgender "patients are diagnosed with personality disorders . . . and administratively discharged as 'unadaptable to military service.'"⁶ Furthermore, an opinion of the Judge Advocate General of the Air Force in 1989 upheld the recommendation of a Board of Inquiry that a male officer who on multiple occasions "attired himself in female clothing and subjected himself to public view" should be discharged on grounds that he "failed to show acceptable qualities of leadership."⁷

Finally, the military had been barred from providing or paying for medical care related to gender reassignment. The Policy Manual for the military's health care system (TRICARE) had a provision forbidding coverage for "[s]ervices and supplies related to transsexualism or such other conditions as gender dysphoria (including, but not limited to, intersex surgery, psychotherapy, and prescription

September 2016 Issue Brief IF16B04 drugs)."⁸ While all of the provisions above can be changed through executive action alone, one remaining restriction that is statutory forbids TRICARE payments for "surgery which improves physical appearance but is not expected to significantly restore functions (including ... sex gender changes)."⁹ This was enacted in 1984 as part of the Department of Defense Authorization Act for 1985.¹⁰ However, this restriction appears in a part of the U.S. Code (10 U.S.C. 1079) dealing with "medical care for spouses and children," and therefore does not serve to bar the provision of such services to military personnel on active duty.

The 1993 law which had codified the longstanding ban on military service by persons who engage in homosexual acts (commonly but inaccurately referred to as "Don't Ask, Don't Tell") did not say anything explicitly about "gender identity." The 2010 bill overturning the 1993 law also said nothing about "gender identity." However, the activists who pushed to allow homosexual conduct and openly self-identifying homosexuals in the military were at the same time declaring that they supported "the right of transgender people to serve openly," stating, "We are building the arguments – based on modern medicine and mental health care."¹¹ Previously, a service member who cross-dressed would be in violation of dress and grooming standards, and a person who sought sex-change surgery could be discharged. However, overturning the law on homosexuality in the armed forces made it easier for individuals who identify as transgender to argue that they should not be discharged simply because of their self-perceived "gender identity."

The arguments that transgender activists relied on were crafted by a handful of well-funded LGBT think tanks.¹² In August 2013, The Williams Institute, in partnership with the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, released a "National Transgender Discrimination Survey," in which service members who identify as transgender and veterans reported on "issues in … accessing military health care, and experiences of discrimination."¹³ In March 2014, a private, non-governmental "Transgender Military Service Commission," headed by former U.S. Surgeon General Joycelyn Elders, released a report through the pro-LGBT think tank the Palm Center. It claimed that "there is no compelling medical rationale for banning transgender military service."¹⁴

In February 2016, however, the Defense Department issued a proposed rule which would "remove the categorical exclusion on treatment of gender dysphoria" and instead "permit coverage of all non-surgical medically necessary and appropriate care in the treatment of gender dysphoria" – thus opening the door, for example, to taxpayer-funded hormone treatments for those undergoing "gender transition."¹⁵

The Defense Department's website now features an entire page devoted to "Policy Highlights" and related resources and links regarding the transgender policy.¹⁶ The *Washington Times* drew attention¹⁷ to one of these documents, a DoD Instruction on "In-Service Transition for Transgender Service Members."¹⁸ This 18-page document requires the military to provide "all medically necessary care and treatment" to facilitate the "gender transition" of service members (although actual gender reassignment surgery cannot be included unless Congress repeals the 1984 statutory provision mentioned above).¹⁹ It also reveals (sometimes only implicitly) some of the tensions and difficulties involved in allowing military service by individuals who identify as transgender.

For example, it acknowledges that transgender status may constitute "a medical condition that may limit their performance of official duties," and that it may render a service member "non-deployable." It may even require a leave of absence. Standards that have been developed for the process of "gender transition" normally require a period of "Real Life Experience" (RLE), living and working in the social role of the intended gender, prior to final medical or legal action to adopt the new "gender identity"

permanently. However, DoD notes that "consistent application of military standards will normally require that RLE occur in an off-duty status and away from the Service member's place of duty."

This change in policy might actually make the military a magnet for people seeking "gender reassignment" procedures at taxpayer expense. This concern is reflected in the new policy's statement that a new recruit who identifies as transgender must "have completed any medical treatment that their doctor has determined is necessary in connection with their gender transition, and . . . have been stable in their preferred gender for 18 months." The DoD Instruction even warns, "A Service member is subject to administrative separation for a fraudulent or erroneous enlistment or induction . . . based on any deliberate material misrepresentation, omission, or concealment of a fact, including a medical condition." However, these precautions are undermined by the declaration, "A blanket prohibition on gender transition during a Service member's first term of service is not permissible."

One journal article (by law student Allison Ross) written to argue in favor of transgender military service ironically highlights several of the reasons why such a change may threaten morale and readiness. For example, Ross attempts to minimize the demands transgender person would place on the military's system of health care by comparing pill-based hormone treatments with the use of oral contraceptives, use of injectable hormones with the use of insulin by diabetics, and even by comparing gender-reassignment surgery with pregnancy and childbirth.²⁰ Ross also compares "the average cost of a male-to-female sex-reassignment surgery" (estimated at \$20,000) with the cost of surgery for Achilles tendonitis or lower-extremity fractures.²¹ It would be no surprise if women and diabetics resented these comparisons between their conditions and the elective surgeries and therapies undertaken by persons who identify as transgender.

As for readiness, Ross admits that transgender service members might not be able to perform in their assigned roles, but instead would have to "occupy temporary, low-risk jobs that allow them to take time off for the required surgeries" — and she has the gall to assert that this "affects military readiness no differently than allowing non-transgender service members to receive medical care for injuries received in battle."²² As recently as 2014, the Defense Department had re-affirmed that "service members must serve in austere environments, many of which make necessary and ongoing treatments related to sex reassignment and many other conditions untenable."²³

Ross's article does not even mention the risks to good order, morale, and discipline from forced cohabitation and sharing of intimate spaces such as restrooms and showers with someone of the opposite biological sex. Elaine Donnelly of the Center for Military Readiness predicts that putting people who identify as transgender in barracks, showers, and other sex-segregated facilities could cause sexual assaults to increase and infringe on the privacy of non-transgender personnel. "This is putting an extra burden on men and women in the military that they certainly don't need and they don't deserve," Donnelly said.²⁴

Believing that one is (or desiring to be) of a different "gender identity" from one's biological sex has long been recognized as a mental disorder.²⁵ Psychiatrist Sander Breiner declares, "[W]hen an adult who is normal in appearance and functioning believes there is something ugly or defective in their appearance ... there is a psychological problem."²⁶ Another psychiatrist, Rick Fitzgibbons, calls it "a fixed false belief ... specifically a delusion."²⁷ Psychiatrist Paul McHugh declares, "It is a disorder of the mind. Not a disorder of the body."²⁸

A recent comprehensive review of the scientific literature, co-authored by McHugh and his colleague Lawrence S. Mayer, undermines several of the key premises of the transgender movement. They explain: The hypothesis that gender identity is an innate, fixed property of human beings that is independent of biological sex — that a person might be "a man trapped in a woman's body" or "a woman trapped in a man's body" — is not supported by scientific evidence.

Mayer and McHugh also note that brain studies "do not provide any evidence for a neurobiological basis for cross-gender identification." $^{\!\!\!\!29}$

Full gender transition involves expensive hormone treatments, breast surgery (removal or implants), other cosmetic surgery, genital reconstruction, and a change of personal identification.³⁰ The surgical procedures are not always successful and can be extremely painful.³¹ A lifetime of hormone treatments can also have profound physical and psychological consequences.³² Psychiatrist Jon Meyer concluded that "surgery is not a proper treatment for a psychiatric disorder"³³, and Lawrence Mayer and Paul McHugh point out that "adults who have undergone sex-reassignment surgery continue to have a higher risk of experiencing poor mental health outcomes."³⁴ High rates of suicide exist even after surgery, which suggests that suicidal tendencies result from an underlying pathology.³⁵

The story of America's most famous transgender service member tends to reinforce concerns that such individuals are not fit for military service. Bradley Manning is the soldier who was arrested in 2010 and charged with releasing over 700,000 confidential documents to the website Wikileaks. In 2013, Manning was convicted on 21 counts, including seven counts of espionage.³⁶

Prior to his arrest, Manning had done little to conceal his own homosexuality, and his anger over the socalled "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" law against open homosexuality in the military appears to have been one of the motives for his massive security leak.³⁷ As early as 2009, a supervisor noticed Manning's "instability," and he received a mental health screening but no therapy.³⁸ It was Manning's own attorneys, at a preliminary hearing, who revealed that Manning was also suffering from gender identity disorder.³⁹

The day after Manning was sentenced to 35 years in prison for his crimes, however, he "came out" as transgendered, announcing in a statement a new name and gender: "I am Chelsea Manning. I am a female ... I want to begin hormone therapy as soon as possible."⁴⁰ After initially refusing Manning's request, in February 2015 the Army reversed its position and approved taxpayer-funded hormone treatment for the imprisoned soldier.⁴¹

LGBT activists dismiss any connection between Manning's sexuality and gender confusion and his crimes. There is a clear link between "gender dysphoria" and other mental illnesses, however. (In July 2016, Manning acknowledged having attempted suicide in prison.⁴²) Transgender persons – especially those on hormone therapy, as Manning is receiving – face multiple serious health risks, as even the Gay and Lesbian Medical Association acknowledges.⁴³

A person who has had gender-reassignment surgery should be considered to have a pre-existing condition that is disqualifying for military service, due to the need for hormone therapy and potential complications arising from surgery. However, "gender transition" by persons already serving in the military jeopardizes readiness and would be extremely disruptive to unit cohesion.

FRC believes gender dysphoria should be considered a condition which continues to prevent one from entering or remaining in the military.

Peter Sprigg is a Senior Fellow for Policy Studies at Family Research Council in Washington, D.C.

³ "Medical Standards for Appointment, Enlistment, or Induction in the Military Services," Department of Defense Instruction No. 6130.03 (April 28, 2010; Incorporating Change 1, September 13, 2011), accessed August 31, 2016, p. 25, 27, <u>http://www.dtic.mil/whs/directives/corres/pdf/613003p.pdf</u>.

⁴ Doe v. Alexander, 510 F. Supp. 900 (D. Minn. 1981); citing Army Reg. 40-501, Sec. 2-14(s) statement that "major abnormalities and defects of the genitalia such as change of sex" are disqualifying.

⁵ "Medical Standards for Appointment, Enlistment, or Induction in the Military Services," <u>p</u>. 48.

⁸ TRICARE Policy Manual 6010.57-M (2008), Chapter 1, § 1.2, ¶ 1.1.29.

⁹10 U.S.C. 1079(a)(11), <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/10/1079</u>.

¹⁰ Department of Defense Authorization Act, 1985, Public Law 98-525 (October 19, 1984): 98 Stat. 2617.

¹¹ "Joint Statement from the Servicemembers Legal Defense Network and the National Center for Transgender Equality," National Center for Transgender Equality, July 12, 2010, accessed February 15, 2016, http://www.lgbtagingcenter.org/resources/resource.cfm?r=495.

¹² Chris Geidner, "\$1.35 Million Grant Will Examine Transgender Military Service," BuzzFeed, July 30, 2013, accessed February 15, 2016,

http://www.buzzfeed.com/chrisgeidner/new-grant-launches-135-million-effort-to-study-transgenderm#.vbAAZBBq6.

¹³ Jack Harrison-Quintana and Jody L. Herman, "Still Serving in Silence: Transgender Service Members and Veterans in the National Transgender Discrimination Survey," *LGBTQ Policy Journal at the Harvard Kennedy School* Vol. 3 (2012-2013),

http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Harrison-Quintana-Herman-LGBTQ-Policy-Journal-2013.pdf.

¹⁴ Joycelyn Elders, MD, and RADM Alan M. Steinman, MD, "Report of the Transgender Military Service Commission," *Palm Center Blueprints for Sound Public Policy* (March 2014),

http://www.palmcenter.org/files/Transgender%20Military%20Service%20Report_0.pdf.

¹⁵ "TRICARE; Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder Treatment" Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary (Proposed rule), 32 CFR Part 199, [DOD-2015-HA-0109], RIN 0720-AB65; *Federal Register* 81, No. 20 (February 1, 2016): 5061-5085, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2016/02/01/2016-01703/tricare-mental-health-and-substance-use-disorder-treatment.</u>

¹⁶ "Department of Defense Transgender Policy," U.S. Department of Defense, accessed September 1, 2016, <u>http://www.defense.gov/News/Special-Reports/0616_transgender-policy</u>.

¹⁷ Rowan Scarborough, "Pentagon issues sex change manual, allows extended time off for process," *Washington Times*, July 14, 2016, accessed September 1, 2016,

http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2016/jul/14/pentagon-issues-sex-change-manual-allows-extended-/. ¹⁸ U.S. Department of Defense, *DoD Instruction 1300.28: In-Service Transition for Transgender Service Members*, June 30, 2016, http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/features/2016/0616_policy/DoD-Instruction-1300.28.pdf.

¹⁹ 10 U.S.C. 1079(a)(11), <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/10/1079</u>.

²⁰ Allison Ross, "The Invisible Army: Why the Military Needs to Rescind Its Ban on Transgender Service Members," *Southern California Interdisciplinary Law Journal* Vol. 23 (2014): 196-99,

http://weblaw.usc.edu/why/students/orgs/ilj/assets/docs/11%20-%20Ross.pdf.

²¹ Ibid, 211.

¹ U.S. Department of Defense, "Transgender Service Member Policy Implementation Fact Sheet," June 30, 2016, <u>http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/features/2016/0616_policy/Transgender-Implementation-Fact-Sheet.pdf</u>.

² Secretary of Defense Ash Carter, "Statement by Secretary of Defense Ash Carter on DOD Transgender Policy," U.S. Department of Defense, press release, July 13, 2015, <u>http://www.defense.gov/News/News-Releases/News-Release-View/Article/612778</u>.

⁶ George R. Brown, M.D., Capt. USAF, "Transsexuals in the Military: Flight Into Hypermasculinity," *Archives of Sexual Behavior* 17, no. 6 (1988), p. 534.

⁷ "Discharge of Officer Cross-Dressing in Female Clothing Supports Finding that Respondent Demonstrated Unacceptable Qualities of Leadership," OpJAGAF 1989/40 (June 30, 1989); in *Civil Law Opinions of the Judge Advocate General, United States Air Force, 1978-1983*, p. 159-64.

²² Ibid, 213.

²³ Ernesto Londoño, "For transgender service members, honesty can end career," *The Washington Post*, April 26, 2014, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/for-transgender-service-members-concept-of-dont-ask-dont-tell-remains-a-reality/2014/04/26/c0597936-ccb6-11e3-93eb-6c0037dde2ad_story.html.</u>

²⁴ Lisa Leff, "Panel urges Obama to lift US ban on transgender military service, says it lacks sound basis," U.S. News & World Report, March 13, 2014, accessed February 15, 2016,

http://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2014/03/13/apnewsbreak-transgender-troop-ban-faces-scrutiny. ²⁵ American Psychiatric Association, *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition: DSM-5* (Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing, 2013), 451.

²⁶ Sander Breiner, M.D., "Transsexuality Explained," NARTH Bulletin, March 27, 2008.

²⁷ Rick Fitzgibbons, M.D., "Gender Identity Disorder in Children: Will Jack Be Happier If We All Pretend He's Jill?" Aleteia, January 12, 2015, accessed February 15, 2016,

http://aleteia.org/2015/01/12/gender-identity-disorder-in-children-will-jack-be-happier-if-we-all-pretend-hes-jill/.

²⁸ Perry Chiaramonte, "Controversial Therapy for Pre-Teen Transgender Patient Raises Questions," FoxNews.com, October 17, 2011, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://www.foxnews.com/us/2011/10/17/controversial-therapy-for-young-transgender-patients-raises-questions/?test=latestnews</u>.

²⁹ Lawrence S. Mayer and Paul R. McHugh, "Sexuality and Gender: Findings from the Biological, Psychological, and Social Sciences," *The New Atlantis* 50 (2016): 8,

http://www.thenewatlantis.com/docLib/20160819_TNA50SexualityandGender.pdf.

³⁰ D. Schrock et al., "Transsexuals embodiment of womanhood," Gender & Society, 20 (10) (2003): 149.

³¹ S. Krege et al., "Male-to-female transsexualism: a technique, results and long-term follow-up in 66 patients," *BJU International* 88 (2001): 396-402, <u>http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1046/j.1464-410X.2001.02323.x/epdf</u>.

³² H. Asscheman, L. Gooren, P. Eklund, "Mortality and morbidity in transsexual patients with cross-gender hormone treatment," *Metabolism*, vol. 38, Issue 9 (September 1989): 869-73,

http://www.researchgate.net/profile/Louis_Gooren/publication/20628202_Mortality_and_morbidity_in_transse xual_patients_with_cross-gender_hormone_treatment/links/0c9605187a882bdc08000000.pdf.

³³ Michael Fleming et al., "Methodological Problems in Assessing Sex-Reassignment Surgery: A Reply to Meyer and Reter," *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, vol. 9 (5) (1980): 451,

http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2FBF02115944?LI=true#page-2.

³⁴ Mayer and McHugh, p. 9.

³⁵ Cecilia Dhejne, et al., "Long-Term Follow-Up of Transsexual Persons Undergoing Sex Reassignment Surgery: Cohort Study in Sweden," *PLoS ONE*, Vol. 6, Issue 2 (February 22, 2011),

http://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0016885.

³⁶ Ed Pilkington, "Bradley Manning verdict: cleared of 'aiding the enemy' but guilty of other charges," *The Guardian*, July 31, 2013, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jul/30/bradley-manning-wikileaks-judge-verdict</u>.

³⁷ Zachary Roth and Liz Goodwin, "Facebook posts show WikiLeaks suspect's anger over military's gay ban," Yahoo! News, May 24, 2011, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://news.yahoo.com/blogs/lookout/facebook-posts-show-wikileaks-suspect-anger-over-military-130154394.html</u>.

³⁸ Ellen Nakashima, "Who is WikiLeaks suspect Bradley Manning?" *The Washington Post Magazine*, May 8, 2011, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/magazine/who-is-wikileaks-suspect-bradley-manning/2011/04/16/AFMwBmrF_story.html</u>.

³⁹ Mike Brunker, "Manning defense's focus on gender identity disorder alarms some," NBC News, December 21, 2011, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://investigations.nbcnews.com/_news/2011/12/21/9590399-manning-</u><u>defenses-focus-on-gender-identity-disorder-alarms-some</u>.

⁴⁰ Emmarie Huetteman, "'I Am a Female,' Manning Announces, Asking Army for Hormone Therapy," *The New York Times*, August 22, 2013, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/23/us/bradley-manning-says-he-is-female.html?_r=0</u>.

⁴¹ Tom Vanden Brook, "Military approves hormone therapy for Chelsea Manning," USA Today, February 13, 2015, accessed February 15, 2016, <u>http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/02/12/chelsea-manning-hormone-therapy/23311813/</u>.

⁴² Euan McKirdy, "Chelsea Manning: 'I am okay' after suicide attempt," CNN.com, July 12, 2016, accessed September 1, 2016, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2016/07/12/politics/chelsea-manning-suicide-attempt/</u>.
⁴³ Gay and Lesbian Medical Association, "Top 10 Things Transgender Persons Should Discuss with their Healthcare Provider," accessed January 22, 2015, <u>http://www.lgbt.ucla.edu/documents/TopTenTrans.pdf</u>.